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October 25, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember McDermott:

I am pleased to transmit an ordinance that will create a permanent priority hire program for King County capital construction projects. The priority hire program is designed to prioritize economically disadvantaged local workers for inclusion in our construction projects. This program will be critical for addressing a widening gap between the demand for construction labor and the supply of skilled trade workers in our regional labor market. Also, included with this transmittal is a separate supplemental appropriation ordinance to provide the resources necessary to support program implementation through 2018.

Priority hire is the right policy for King County because it advances equity and social justice goals and grows a skilled workforce that is necessary for our region’s continued prosperity. The legislation will directly support the implementation of King County’s Equity and Social Justice (ESJ) Strategic Plan. Though many populations and areas of King County are thriving, not all populations, especially many communities of color and those living in economically disadvantaged communities, have access to jobs that pay family wages. There are also many other jurisdictions, such as the City of Seattle and San Francisco, which have successfully implemented priority hire legislation and programs.  
This legislation furthers goals in the King County Strategic Plan related to economic growth. In 2017, a regional public owners group comprised of staff from King County, Sound Transit, the Port of Seattle, the City of Seattle, and other entities, estimated that there will be over $67 billion in public construction projects by 2042 with over 70 million labor hours needed to fulfill the demand for new projects. This important legislation will benefit King County residents as a short and long term strategy for increasing the supply of construction workers, improving access to local jobs that pay family wages, and building careers in the construction trades industry for residents of our local communities. 

In May 2016, I issued a directive to County departments to implement a pilot priority hire program for capital projects with costs over $25 million. There are now three pilot projects underway, including two wastewater projects and one solid waste project. In November and December 2016, County staff convened two community stakeholder meetings to solicit input about creating and sustaining a permanent priority hire program. We used the experience from the pilot projects and the information from community stakeholders to develop the enclosed legislation. 
Establishing a strong and legally defensible priority hire program requires economic criteria and analysis to determine economically disadvantaged areas. The County has completed two related studies, in advance of the pilot projects, to identify economically disadvantaged zip code areas based on poverty levels, unemployment, and educational attainment. The latest study completed in December 2016 identifies a total of 43 zip codes considered to be economically disadvantaged. While most all of the zip codes are within King County, there are several zip codes located in Snohomish County and Pierce County that border our County. The Snohomish and Pierce County zip codes were included in the study because they are part of the County’s wastewater treatment services area.
The County’s priority hire program will be implemented as part of the community workforce agreement (CWA) that is typically an agreement between the County and various labor unions representing the building trades. A CWA is the same as a Project Labor Agreement (PLA) with the added component of priority hiring. The CWA establishes worksite conditions on a given project, including hiring requirements and methods for resolving labor disputes without resorting to strikes or lockouts. The proposed ordinance indicates the County’s intent to negotiate a Master CWA instead of negotiating a CWA for every capital project. A Master CWA is expected to create efficiencies in time and staff resources, which will free up staff resources to focus more attention on the execution of priority hire projects. 
The Master CWA would strive to increase access for small contractors and expand job placements for both open shop and union apprentices. There would be provisions in the Master CWA for supporting a respectful workplace, including standard training for workers.  Other key elements of the ordinance include: (1) the acknowledgement of studies that identify economically disadvantaged areas; (2) the establishment of a priority hire advisory committee; (3) requirements to develop metrics for assessing program performance; and (4) preparing a report to the County Council which will be a combined Apprenticeship and Priority Hire Program Annual Report.

This legislation reduces the dollar threshold for construction projects covered by a Master CWA. This reduction would occur in phases. There would be an immediate drop from current threshold of $25 million to $15 million upon execution of the ordinance, followed by another drop to $5 million no later than the end of 2020. This phasing plan is aligned with the primary goal of the ordinance to uplift economically disadvantaged communities by creating jobs and expanding career opportunities in the construction trades.  
The Finance and Business Operations Division is requesting a supplemental appropriation to support this phasing plan through 2018. The appropriation request includes the addition of 1.0 full time employee to support pre-apprentice and apprentice training programs and on-site compliance monitoring; additional funding for contracts with community based organizations and pre-apprenticeship providers for recruiting, training and retaining priority hire workers; and the replacement of outdated technology used by contractors and County project managers to track labor hours and costs on projects. These support costs are estimated at $532,000. We will also develop a more detailed proposal for staffing and other program costs to support the anticipated demand for services as part of the Executive’s proposed 2019-2020 Budget proposal.      

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-925. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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